TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE 2011 REORGANIZATIONAL MEETING

JANUARY 4th, 2011


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their Reorganizational Meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Tuesday, January 4th, 2011.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM.

SWEARING IN CEREMONY OF NEWLY ELECTED TOWN BOARD MEMBER: Town Clerk Ritamary Bell performed the swearing in ceremony for newly elected Councilman Chris Flynn.


Roll Call:  

Mark D’Agostino – present





Thomas Dewhirst – present





Christopher Flynn – present





Johanna Shafer – present





Virginia Stern - present


Also in attendance was Building Inspector Don Smith.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. RECREATION COMMISSION VACANCY: The Town Clerk was given a letter of resignation from Recreation Chair Sue Blouse for former member Sarah Rigolino.  The ad has already been placed for this vacancy, as well as noticed on the Town’s website.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. APPROVAL OF 2011 APPOINTMENTS: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to approve the 2011 employees and appointees as presented:

2011 APPOINTMENTS: 

	POSITION
	Name

	Assessor’s Clerk 
	Mona Lantz

	Assessor’s Aides-BAR
	Ritamary Bell

	Assessor’s data collector
	Donald Walker

	Bookkeeper
	Bonnie Hall

	Attorney for the Town
	William Bogle, Jr.

	Budget Officer
	Virginia Stern

	Budget Officer - assistant
	Bonnie Hall

	Building Inspector
	Donald Smith

	Building Inspector Secretary
	Katrina Gore

	C.A.C. Secretary
	Elizabeth Ashton

	Dog Control Officer
	James Schulhoff

	Historian
	Dorothy Burdick

	Hwy-custodian
	Patty Knapp

	Hwy-Deputy Superintendent
	Jeffery Wendover

	HWY-HMEO
	D. Brennan, J. Evans, M. Germond, J. Schulhoff 

	HWY-HMEO
	J. Wendover, C. Wilser

	HWY-MEO/Auto Mechanic
	Raymond Gallinger 

	HWY-p/t mower-maintenance.
	Patrick Maresca (March-November)

	HWY Secretary. 
	Meghan O'Connor

	Justice Court Clerk
	Carolyn Harklerode

	Justice Court Clerk
	Patty Koch

	Master Plan Committee Secretary
	Michelle Turck

	Planning Board Secretary
	Michelle Turck

	Records Management
	Doreen Brown

	Registrar-Vital Statistics
	Ritamary Bell

	Deputy Registrar+ Sub-Registrar for Vital Statistics
	Donna Howay and Elizabeth Ashton
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Tax Collector




   Henry Boehringer

	Tax Collector Deputy
	Ritamary Bell

	Town Clerk Deputy
	Donna Howay

	Town Clerk Deputy
	Elizabeth Ashton

	Town Hall Custodian
	Stephen Snyder

	Transfer Station custodians
	Gary Koch, P. J. Agnelli, K. Koch, T. Hoagland

	Zoning Board Secretary
	Mona Lantz

	Recreation Secretary
	Karla Triola


Motion carried with all voting in favor.

2. SUPERVISOR’S APPOINTMENTS: The following appointments were made by Town Supervisor Stern: Deputy Supervisor will be Councilwoman Johanna Shafer; Town Board liaisons: Planning Board - Johanna Shafer; Zoning Board – Chris Flynn; Recreation Commission – Mark D’Agostino; Conservation Advisory Commission – Thomas Dewhirst; Highway Garage – Thomas Dewhirst; Fire Company – Johanna Shafer; Master Plan Committee – Mark D’Agostino; and Farm & Agricultural Board – Chris Flynn.  Mrs. Stern will be the liaison for Buildings, Insurance, the Transfer Station, Cable TV and the Fire Safety Board.  

3. OFFICIAL DESIGNATIONS FOR 2011: The following designations were approved as follows:

· The official newspapers - the Poughkeepsie Journal, as the only daily paper, as well as the weekly papers Northern Dutchess News, Hudson Valley News and the Millbrook Independent.

· The official banks will remain the Bank of Millbrook and all money is insured within Federal limits, third party collateral with investment group M & T Bank, and the savings investment accounts with MBIA NY CLASS.  

· The mileage rate – will be 51¢ for business travel, as approved by the IRS. 

· The Emergency Interim Successors are # 1 - Johanna Shafer, # 2 – Thomas Dewhirst and # 3 - Ritamary Bell.

The Town Board members were in agreement on all of these designations.

4. BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:

· Robert Butts was to be reappointed to the Planning Board on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, but after discussion the motion was withdrawn and the reappointment was tabled until the next Town Board meeting. Note: letter of support received from the majority of the Planning Board members.

· Elizabeth Ashton and Elizabeth Kilmer were reappointed to the Conservation Advisory Commission for additional two-year terms ~ motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  The reappointment of Charles Shaw to the CAC was tabled until the next meeting.  Motion carried.  Note: letter of support for the three reappointments received from the C.A.C.

· George Hazel was reappointed to the Board of Assessment Review for another 5-year term ~ motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried.

· Toni Liberta was reappointed to the Zoning Board of Appeals for another 5-year term ~ motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.  Note: letter of support from ZBA chairman Larry Clark.

· Elizabeth Ashton and Elizabeth Kilmer were reappointed to the Scenic Road Commission for additional 3-year terms ~ motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.  Note: letter of support received from Chairman John Royall.

· Fire Safety Board members Don Smith, Kathie Spiers, Dennis Smith, Ed Hoxsie and Bob Stramm ~ all appointed for one year on the motion of Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Motion carried.
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5. APPROVE KENNEL CONTRACT WITH PINE PLAINS VETERINARY ASSOCIATES: A motion to approve the 2011 kennel contract with Pine Plains 

Veterinary Associates, with no changes from 2010, was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  The Clerk will have one of the Pine Plains Vets sign as well.  Motion carried.

6. APPROVE “PROCUREMENT POLICY / GUIDELINES”: The 2011 Procurement Policy was summarized by Supervisor Stern, but after a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, discussion followed that Board members D’Agostino and Shafer will look over the policy in more detail.  For the time being, the policy stays as presented, and the motion carried.

7. APPROVE MONETARY POLICY: The Town’s Monetary Policy was approved as written for 2011 on the motion by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, with mention made that each department will get a copy of this document as well.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

8. ASSOCIATION OF TOWN’S VOTING DELEGATE: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Virginia Stern as the Voting Delegate to the Association of Towns meeting in NYC in February.  No other Board members would be attending. Motion carried all in favor.

9. MEETING RULES AND PROCEDURES: Discussion followed that Supervisor Stern suggested that speakers not be required to give their names when addressing the Board but Councilman D’Agostino felt that certain sections should be discussed with the Town’s Attorney.  Until then, the “Rules and Procedures” stand as presented on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried. 

10. ESTABLISH INSURANCE PREMIUM PERCENTAGES: Eligible employees who have insurance through the Town’s plans will continue to pay 20% of the premiums, with the Town contributing 80%.  This was approved on the motion of Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  The medical buy-out for employees who chose not to have the Town’s insurance will remain the same on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  The proposed stipends for insured employees to cover higher co-pays will be discussed at a later time.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

11. DUTCHESS COUNTY SHERIFF’S CONTRACT: The new Sheriff’s contract was discussed and temporarily tabled until further information, such as mileage rates, was received.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Jan Weido, Church Lane, asked questions about the Sheriff’s and Troopers telephone numbers, the Fire Safety Board who, it was explained, plans in case of emergencies or disasters, the website policy and the biodiversity maps done by Hudsonia, and their relevance to the Master Plan Committee’s work.


Jennifer Hafner, Hobbs Lane, asked about speed enforcement on Hobbs Lane, and added that if residents speak at a Town Board meeting, she felt that their names should be included in the Minutes as taking responsibility for their statements and not being anonymous.


Discussion followed with the Bookkeeper asking the Board for direction in payroll preparation for several Highway employees’ request for compensatory time vs. overtime.  Councilmen D’Agostino and Flynn agreed that in lieu of a new contract, the old contract should be followed, but that this might better be discussed in Executive Session.  Supervisor Stern and Councilwoman Shafer had suggested that a grace period be allowed to cover overtime accrued after the last payroll and the end of the fiscal year, Dec. 31st. Discussion continued that this could be a bookkeeping issue of journal entries, but after further discussion, the majority of the Board members felt that any 2010 overtime accrued be paid rather than comp time being given and abide by the current union contract.  
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With no other business at hand, a motion to adjourn at 8:30 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

            Respectfully submitted, 

Ritamary Bell 

Town Clerk 

